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MINUTES OF THE 
2148th REGULAR MEETING  

OF THE 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE 

MIDDLE RIO GRANDE CONSERVANCY DISTRICT  
MAY 20, 2019 

 
Directors having been duly notified, Chairman Duggins called the regular meeting to order at 3:00 pm 

at the MRGCD General Office. The following Directors and Staff were present:  
  

DIRECTORS  STAFF 

Glen Duggins Chairman   Mike Hamman Chief Engineer/CEO 
John Kelly Vice Chair    Dr. DuMars  Chief Water Counsel 
Karen Dunning Director   Patty Williams General Counsel 
Joaquin Baca  Director   David M. Fergeson Secretary-Treasurer 
Beverly Romero Director   Jeanette Bustamante Administrative Officer/CPO 
Valerie Moore Director   David Gensler Water Operations Manager 
Michael T. Sandoval Director    Becky Burnham Budget Analyst 
    Alicia Lopez Engineer 1 
    DeAnna Philips GIS Technician 
    Yasmeen Najmi Planner/RRA 
    Christine Nardi Human Resource Director 
    Jason Casuga Engineer Manager 
    Joe Brem Albuquerque Division Manager 
    Rebecca Thompson Assessment Clerk II 
    Doug Strech GIS Manager 
    

The following names of individuals were interested viewers and/or participants: 
 
Brain Wahlin, West Consultants  Susan Navarro-Cordova, FCNM 
Jeff Willis, AMAFCA   Viola Sanchez, BIA 
Larissa Gordon, FCNM 
 

AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 – PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
  

Director Michael Sandoval led the Pledge of Allegiance.   
 
Chairman Duggins welcomed the guests and declared a quorum.    

 
AGENDA ITEM NO. 2 – APPROVAL OF THE MRGCD BOARD MEETING AGENDA 

 
It was requested that Agenda Item 11.c. be combined with Agenda Item 8.b. since they are both 
are topics of a Report from the Finance Committee, albeit different dates.   
 

Director Romero made the MOTION TO APPROVE THE MEETING AGENDA.  Director 
Dunning seconded the motion.  The MOTION CARRIED unanimously.   
 
AGENDA ITEM NO. 3 – APPROVAL OF MRGCD PAYMENT RATIFICATION AND 
ATTORNEY INVOICES  
 
a. Consideration/Approval of Payment Ratification for May 20, 2019 
 
No discussion or comments regarding the May 20, 2019, Payment Ratification.  
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Director Moore made the MOTION TO APPROVE THE MRGCD PAYMENT 
RATIFICATION FOR MAY 20, 2019.  Vice-Chair Kelly seconded the motion.  The MOTION 
CARRIED unanimously. 
 
b. Consideration/Approval of March 2019 Invoice for Law & Resource Planning 

Associates  
 
No discussion or comments ensued regarding the March 2019 Invoice for Law & Resource 
Planning Associates.   
 

Director Moore made the MOTION TO APPROVE THE MARCH 2019 INVOICE FOR LAW 
& RESOURCE PLANNING ASSOCIATES.  Director Dunning seconded the motion.  The 
MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 

 
c. Consideration/Approval of April 2019 Invoice for Law & Resource Planning 

Associates  
 
No discussion or comments ensued regarding the April 2019 Invoice for Law & Resource 
Planning Associates.   
 

Director Moore made the MOTION TO APPROVE THE APRIL 2019 INVOICE FOR LAW & 
RESOURCE PLANNING ASSOCIATES.  Director Baca seconded the motion.  The MOTION 
CARRIED unanimously 

 
d. Consideration/Approval of April 2019 Invoice for Wiggins, Williams & Wiggins 
 
No discussion or comments ensued regarding the April 2019 Invoice for Wiggins, Williams & 
Wiggins.   
 

Director Sandoval made the MOTION TO APPROVE THE APRIL 2019 INVOICE FOR 
WIGGINS, WILLIAMS & WIGGINS.  Director Baca seconded the motion.  The MOTION 
CARRIED unanimously.  

 
AGENDA ITEM NO. 4 – APPROVAL OF MRGCD MEETING MINUTES  
 
a. Consideration/Approval of Minutes for Regular Board Meeting - April 8, 2019  

 
Since Directors Dunning and Kelly were absent from the April 8th Board Meeting, they will 
abstain from the vote.  Director Dunning also gave a shout-out to Christy for personally visiting 
employee's homes to assist with insurance when involved in an accident.  Director Dunning also 
encouraged participation in the accidental insurance coverage that MRGCD offers its 
employees. 
 

Director Moore made the MOTION TO APPROVE THE MEETING MINUTES FOR THE 
REGULAR BOARD MEETING, APRIL 8, 2019.  Director Baca seconded the motion.  The 
MOTION CARRIED (with Directors Dunning and Kelly abstaining).    

 
AGENDA ITEM NO. 5 – PRESENTATION OF FINAL INFRASTRUCTURE & VULNERABILITY 
ASSESSMENT REPORT (MRGCD Drought Contingency Plan) - Brian Wahlin, West 
Consultants  
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Brian Wahlin presented the Vulnerability and Infrastructure Assessments of the Drought 
Contingency Plan.  They went back through historical records to find the worst drought periods.  
They also looked at global climate change models and future predictions of temperature and 
precipitation.  The conclusions that came out of it were that there were more severe droughts in 
the past (back to 1621) and that climate change is projected to increase the frequency, intensity, 
and duration of droughts in MRGCD.  Mr. Wahlin went on to discuss what West Consultants did 
to assess and evaluate the current status of District facilities from the standpoint of drought 
resiliency.  He suggested additional measures the District can take that were already in the 
long-term infrastructure planning efforts of the District such as re-regulation reservoirs and 
significant system upgrades to improve real time farm demand deliveries.  
 
 
Mike Hamman provided some clarity on the Water Smart program.  In order for MRGCD to 
qualify for future water resiliency grants, MRGCD must have a detailed Drought Contingency 
Plan.  This is the first step in getting the process underway to qualify for future infrastructure 
money, Farm Bill money, etc.   
 
Chuck DuMars noted that because of the City of Albuquerque's activities, the water table is 
going up.  He encouraged constant water conservation.  He also noted how serious the Bureau 
of Reclamation is now about drought contingency planning.  Dr. DuMars believes MRGCD is 
ahead of the curve.  
 
There was extensive discussion with Board Members, Mike Hamman, Chuck DuMars, and 
David Gensler, adding their opinions and asking questions.   
 
AGENDA ITEM NO. 6 – ITEMS FROM THE FLOOR (Comments are held to six (6) minutes)  
 
There were no public comments at today's meeting.  
 
AGENDA ITEM NO. 7 – REPORT(S) FROM THE U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR  
 
a. U.S. Bureau of Reclamation – Ms. Jennifer Faler, Area Manager 
 
Ms. Faler was not in attendance of today's meeting.  
 
b. U.S. Bureau of Indian Affairs – Ms. Viola Sanchez, Designated Engineer  (DE) 
 
Viola Sanchez reported that the May 1st forecast was in, and they are storing the minimum 
amount that is generated for storage, which is 13,845-acre feet plus other 500-acre feet for 
evaporation.  Runoff is covering the water supply through the end of July.    
 
Water was stored during Article VII restrictions when the snowpack was unknown.   
 
Regarding water ops, they are also working on the proposed title transfer from Reclamation 
back to the District.  The pueblos are supportive overall of the title transfer; however, they want 
more detail.   They will be looking at the checkerboarded areas, which are the boundaries of the 
pueblos.  They are trying to coordinate with counties and the assessors of three counties to 
make sure everyone has the same records, which would form the language that would support 
the title transfer.  So, they are working the legal side and the technical side and trying to 
expedite it as much as possible.   
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Vice Chair Kelly added that MRGCD and BIA have been working for years on the title transfer to 
put MRGCD in a better position on multiple Corps of Engineer levee projects that are not on 
pueblo property.  Vice Chair Kelly reminded Ms. Sanchez that one of the biggest levee projects 
is in Bernalillo County.  Ms. Sanchez added that she does not think that everything has to be 
figured out before we move forward  
 
Director Dunning asked if some of the disputed areas were under litigation.  Ms. Sanchez 
responded that there have been some that are under litigation.  Director Dunning clarified that 
she meant that maybe the language could be more general.   
 
Regarding budget, Viola Sanchez reported that they have a budget for next year, and there is 
enough to pay MRGCD.  Mike Hamman had mentioned earlier that MRGCD may be looking into 
the second payment method under the contract that would allow more money to be paid to 
MRGCD.  She asked that she be given the information so that she can the paperwork and send 
it.   
 
They are also starting on the new O&M contract, which doesn't expire until February of 2021.  
She is going to exercise the fifth-year option, which would cover until February of 2021.  Ms. 
Sanchez reported that they are looking into everything out there and establishing whose 
responsibility everything is once and for all.   
 
 
AGENDA ITEM NO. 8 – REVIEW AND DISCUSSION AND APPROVAL OF THE MRGCD 
FY20 BUDGET 
 
a. Review and Discussion and Approval of the FY20 Budget - David M. Fergeson, 

Secretary/Treasurer 
 
This year is the third year in a row that MRGCD has had a balanced budget.  The budget shows 
a slight surplus of about $48,000.  Revenues are $23.2M, and the expenditures are $23.15M.  
The budget has stayed flat compared to prior years.  This budget was presented to the finance 
committee on May 3rd, with the final budget being discussed with the finance committee at 
today's meeting.   
 
This year's budget does not reflect an increase in the ad valorem, which makes up about 80% 
of the budget.   Water service charge of $43 that was approved last May went into effect 
January 2019, which is also reflected in this year's budget.  Mr. Fergeson is recommending a 
1.9% increase in water service charge, effective January 1, 2020, which would affect the budget 
in June of 2021.  Interest income is up at 2.5%.   
 
Expenditures remain pretty much flat.  Salaries and benefits are up $253,000, but that includes 
a 2% COLA and the extra increase in healthcare costs and a .25% increase of the PERA 
contribution.  There is an expected increase in the worker's comp rate, which was built into the 
budget.  There is nothing planned in this year's budget for capital outlay.  There is a current 
request of $4-million.  MRGCD could spend $4M and still need another $10M to get all 
equipment changed out that is part of the aging fleet.   
 
Chairman Duggins asked if every salaried position of MRGCD is taken into consideration when 
calculating the budget.  Mr. Fergeson responded that every position's salary is taken into 
consideration as if it is filled; however, on unfilled position, they will try to project how long it has 
been unfilled and how long it will take to fill it.  Just prior to finalizing the budget, they will go 
back and take one last look at the filled/unfilled positions and adjust the number.  We also go 
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back and look at every benefit rate to be sure they are capturing the correct benefit rate, i.e., 
individual rates versus family rates.   
 
Director Dunning clarified by adding that if there will be extra money in the budget, it is more 
than likely going to come from extra revenue than anything else because Mr. Fergeson is 
conservative on his projected numbers.  Mr. Fergeson agreed that they do take a conservative 
approach on what counties are sending to MRGCD, but MRGCD hopes to collect more.  On the 
salary side, however, we always have vacancy savings.  Mike Hamman added that a large part 
of the budget is the actual salary and benefits.  There are two major factors in accurately 
predicting the budget:  ad valorem revenues and then salary and benefits.   
 
 
 
b. MRGCD Finance Committee Report 05-03-19 - Directors Kelly, Moore, and Romero  
 
Agenda Item 11.c, which is also Finance Committee Report but dated 5-20-19, has been added 
to this section with a change in the agenda, noted in above Agenda Item 2. 
 
Vice Chair Kelly reported the finance committee had two meetings with Dave Fergeson, Mike 
Hamman, and Becky Burnham, on May 3rd, this budget was very well put together at their first 
round.  Two years ago, the budget resolution laid out the plan to restore the assessment back 
up to 5 mils for residential property.   This budget does not include another $3 increase in the 
Water Service Charge, but it includes the increase that was approved in last year's budget that 
goes into effect in January 2019.  Included was recommendation to increase the Water Service 
Charge by the CPI.  So, that broad direction has been reached.   
 
The Board took separate action to approve the cost of living allowance, which has been built 
into the budget.  There is a big list of equipment that needs to be looked at.  In the interest of 
keeping the budget where it was, at a balanced deal with some unknowns about Valencia 
County assessment and some other things, Mr. Fergeson came in with a budget that meets 
MRGCD's needs.  It might be a little shy in the capital deal, but there will be some salary 
savings going into the end of this year's budget.  Overall, the finance committee finds this 
budget in line with more broad direction from the Board Meetings, are more detailed direction 
during the finance committee meetings, and they do recommend approval of this budget.   
 
 

Director Dunning made the MOTION TO APPROVE THE MRGCD FINANCE 
COMMITTEE REPORT, 05-03-19.  Director Baca seconded the motion.  The MOTION 
CARRIED unanimously. 

 
Director Dunning made the MOTION TO APPROVE THE MRGCD FINANCE 

COMMITTEE REPORT, 05-20-19.  Director Baca seconded the motion.  The MOTION 
CARRIED unanimously. 
 
c. Consideration/Approval of FY20 Budget Resolution BA-05-20-19-77 - David M. 

Fergeson, Secretary/Treasurer  
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Director Dunning made the MOTION TO APPROVE THE FY20 BUDGET 

RESOLUTION BA-05-20-19-77.  Director Baca seconded the motion.  The MOTION CARRIED 
unanimously. 
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d. Discussion and Concurrence of 3rd Quarter Financials - David M. Fergeson, 
Secretary/Treasurer 

 
David Fergeson explained the third quarter (March 31, 2019) financial reports.  On the Budget to 
Actual report $9.6 M in revenues remains to be received and $6.8 M remains for expenditures.  
On the FY 18 to FY 19 comparison, there is an increase in revenues and expenses, which is 
largely due to the Corps of Engineers payment and the funds received to date on the loan from 
the NM Finance Authority which are currently between $2.2 M to $2.3 M. 
 
   
 

Vice Chair Kelly made the MOTION TO APPROVE THE 3RD QUARTER FINANCIALS.  
Director Moore seconded the motion.  The MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
 
David Fergeson reported that at this point, MRGCD has about $750,000 projected salaries and 
a little over $230,000 to $240,000 in other savings.  The recommendation from Mr. Fergeson 
and the finance committee is to take approximately $500,000 of those savings (assuming the 
revenue flow continue to come in as needed) and use it for equipment purchases that were not 
allowed in the FY20 budget.  The rest of the savings would then be applied to capital reserve 
fund for potential use later.  
 
Vice Chair Kelly reminded everyone that a year ago, they reserved a budget surplus of about 
$400,000, which was not spent on equipment.  With that plus approximately $500,000 now, that 
will put approximately $1M in the capital reserve fund.   
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Vice Chair Kelly made the MOTION THAT OF THE YEAR-END 19 SURPLUS THAT IS 
EXPECTED FOR FY 19, $500,000 BE APPLIED TOWARDS OUTSTANDING EQUIPMENT 
NEEDS WITH THE REMAINDER TO GO INTO THE CAPITAL RESERVE FUND FOR 
CAPITAL PROJECTS.  Director Sandoval seconded the motion.  The MOTION CARRIED 
unanimously. 
 
AGENDA ITEM NO. 9 – REPORT(S) FROM THE MRGCD CHIEF ENGINEER - Mike 
Hamman, CE/CEO 
 
a. Report from MRGCD Lobbyist - John Thompson 
 
The legislature is slowly starting to get the wheels moving again.  A handful of committees have 
had organizational meetings.  The Water and Natural Resources Committee's organizational 
meeting is scheduled for June 4th; however, no agenda is in place yet.   
 
John Thompson and Mike Hamman are currently scheduled to meet with the Secretary of State 
on May 31st for initial discussions regarding implementation of the Local Election Act.  
 
Director Dunning asked if anything was being prepared to be introduced this session.  Mr. 
Thompson responded that if there is anything MRGCD wants to work on, now would be the time 
to do so.  If there is something that MRGCD would like to discuss, it is important to get it on the 
agenda now, possibly for the June 4th meeting.   
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Director Dunning clarified her question as to what is the latest news on flood control authority for 
Valencia and Socorro Counties.  Mr. Thompson responded that he is working with the folks from 
Valencia County, and, at this time, he does not believe they want a flood control authority.  One 
of Mr. Thompson's objectives for this upcoming session is to try to get greater collaboration with 
the delegation from Valencia, at a minimum to get some greater funding levels to work on those 
issues.  It is Mr. Thompson's belief that there would not be a formation of a flood control 
authority in Valencia or Socorro Counties.   
 
 
Mike Hamman added that much discussion has taken place regarding a flood control authority.  
MRGCD is extremely reluctant to take the lead on this because MRGCD is not a flood control 
authority agency.  MRGCD is hoping that Valencia County will take the lead.  MRGCD could be 
a cohort with them, however.  Mr. Hamman found out that there is money available through a 
farm bill for flood control and water salvage projects, for which an application will be started 
soon.  
 
Another big project on the radar screen is state funding for the levee project from Bernalillo to 
Belen.  The number on priority is to get the word out, working with the Governor's office and the 
legislature so that a couple of years from now, when they finalize design and construction, 
everything will be ready to go.  The other option would be to get a levee taskforce up and 
running, which will be a good way to educate the City of Albuquerque so that it understands the 
importance of their seat at the table.   
 
Chuck DuMars asked if there is any serious consideration being taken into account to reform 
the capital outlay process.  Mr. Thompson responded that he feels it is incumbent upon the 
state to change the way it deals with capital outlay.  He hopes that in the next five to seven 
years, there is a serious push to a new process happens.   
 
Vice Chair Kelly noted to Mike Hamman that it seemed prudent to him to appear in front of the 
Water and Natural Resources Committee to talk about levees with the State Engineer, as well 
as the District Engineer from the Corps of Engineers, to discuss the issues in Valencia County.  
Vice Chair Kelly also wanted status on the letter of the map revision showing the flood plains to 
have been removed by construction of the San Acacia Phase I.   
Vice Chair Kelly noted that he believes Board must write a strong but friendly letter to the Corps 
reminding them of their obligations to provide us the data to submit the letter and map revision.  
He also believes that MRGCD should get on the agenda to talk about the levees.  John 
Thompson agreed and said he would add this to the agenda for the June 4th Water and Natural 
Resources Committee meeting.    
 
Chuck DuMars added that he believes the State Engineer should be invited to a meeting with 
the MRGCD Board to discuss his vision of the relationship between the State Engineer's Office 
and MRGCD.   
 
b. Award of Procurement under NM Sate Price Agreement 70-000-16-00002 
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An accident occurred which totaled the prior vehicle.  A Tahoe is needed for replacement.  
 

Director Romero made the MOTION TO APPROVE THE PROCUREMENT OF 2019 
CHEVY TAHOE 4X4.  Director Moore seconded the motion.  The MOTION CARRIED 
unanimously. 
 
c. Removal of MRGCD Vehicle Assets from Inventory - Jeanette Bustamante, 

Administrative Officer/CPO 
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Director Moore made the MOTION TO REMOVE THE TWO VEHICLES ASSETS (AS 

ABOVE DESCRIBED) FROM INVENTORY.  Director Dunning seconded the motion.  The 
MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
 
d. Water Report - David Gensler, Water Operations Manager   
 
2019 continues to be a remarkable year.  Snowpack has been stable for nearly two months.  It 
reached a high at Cumbres Trestle over 34" in the latter half of March.  Melt then rebuilt an inch 
or two multiple times over the next six weeks and, as of May 1st, was still sitting at 34".  Three 
weeks later, there is 28" of water (water, not snowpack).  That is actually water sitting there, 
frozen up in the column, just waiting to move.  So, about 80% of our winter max is still sitting 
there in the latter half of May.   
 
That puts Cumbres today at about 500% of normal for this time of year.  That does not mean we 
are going to have a 500% normal runoff, but for this date and time, there is a lot of water still 
sitting there in the mountains.  Most of the rest of the basin is similar.  Cumbres is about the 
highest number out there, but most of the other stations in the upper Rio Grande, San Juan, 
some of the Sangres, are in the 200% to 300% range currently.  
 
The 2019 runoff is really stretched out.  The snow stayed around a remarkably long time.  
Although 2005 had more snow at its peak, 2019 is promising to equal it by lasting longer.  The 
Rio Jemez, whose runoff is normally done and gone down to a mere trickle by the end of April 
every year, is still dumping about 200 CFS into the Rio Grande today.   
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NRCS came out with their May 1st numbers.  El Vado, March to July, was 127%.  Otowi was 
133%, down a little bit from the previous forecast.  Mr. Gensler believes they underestimated, 
and it's snowed some more since then.  They will probably revise those numbers with the next 
forecast.  
  
Mr. Gensler reported over the fall, winter, and well into the spring that we should not expect to 
get out of Article 7 Restrictions, and we did.  As of Monday morning, we began storing normally 
at El Vado.  Just the last seven days we have already stored over 21,000-acre feet.   We will 
comfortably get to our original goal of 40,000-acre feet without having to use any credit this 
year, being able to save that credit for a future year.  Foregoing our storage until mid-May was a 
bit of a gamble, but it paid off.  
 
We should all be pleased with how this has worked out.  It's been a real unexpected pleasure.  
If things continue as planned, we might even wind up the year in the black with the Compact 
with some carryover storage for next year.   
 
As Ms. Sanchez mentioned, Reclamation has parked some water at El Vado as Prior and 
Paramount reserve.  The DE finalized her accounting, and something around 14,000-acre feet 
is now in El Vado for that purpose.  It almost certainly will not be needed this year.  Since it was 
stored under Article 7 and restrictions were in effect, it will be released in the fall for delivery to 
Elephant Butte. That's a good thing as it will help us with our Rio Grande Compact status.   
 
At the moment, Mr. Gensler still expects to struggle to meet our delivery obligations at the end 
of the year.  It's kind of the odd paradox that in wet years, we have trouble meeting our delivery 
obligations.  A lot of water stands on the flood plain, evaporates, we lose a lot.  We are trying 
some different approaches this year with storage and coordination with the folks to the south.  
The river seems to be working a little more efficiently too.  Relatively smooth increase in flows 
this year and cool temps so far and significant percentage of the flow at Otowi is showing up at 
Elephant Butte now.   
 
Flows through the middle Rio Grande have been over 3,000 CFS since the latter part of April.  
We briefly reached 5,500 CFS in early May.  Flows declined with some cooler weather to about 
5,000 CFS.  We have now returned to 5,400 CFS this morning, cool temperatures should cause 
one more little cool down before things start to heat up towards the end of May and into June.  
There will probably be a peak sometime in early to mid-June now.  
 
Given the amount of snow still in the mountains, flow will remain high through July 1.  Even after 
that date, I expect we will have substantial flow through the middle Rio Grande well into 
summer.  So, no shortage of water for us this year.   
 
Our concerns really are too much water and too much sand.  Cochiti and Albuquerque are 
operating very normally and well.  In Belen, however, things have been difficult.  Sand has 
caused problems diverting at Isleta Dam, requiring daily cleanings.  At times, sand has plugged 
the intakes, interrupting service to the east side canals in particular.  On the west side, we found 
we need to run at reduced diversion.  Since the drains are full, the river is backed up into our 
waste ways, and we have no way to get rid of excess water when we need to.  It just requires us 
to be pretty cautious with that.  If it does not go on a farmer's field, we do not have anything to 
do with it right now.  Just have to be careful not to get too much in our canals.  
 
At San Acacia, we are not diverting and probably won't until well into the summer, probably late 
summer.  Unit 7 is running full, and we actually have to release to dump some of the Unit 7 
water back into the river at San Acacia to prevent overtopping the Socorro area canals.  
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So, big changes from last year, when we were struggling to save every drop, depleting or 
storage rapidly, had already curtailed our water bank users, and we're wondering how far 
through the summer we were going to get before it all dried up.   
 
Chairman Duggins asked how much levels will go up to at peak discharge.  Mr. Gensler 
responded that it is kind of hard to say.  It just depends on the temperatures, how quickly things 
warm up, and what Colorado does.  Mr. Gensler expects to see 6,000 or 6,500 CFS. 
 
Chuck DuMars asked how Mr. Gensler thinks the minnows are doing.  Mr. Gensler responded 
that he would assume that the minnow is going to do phenomenally well this year.  Of course, 
the big concern is our numbers were very low in the October census.  Should we not see any 
minnows produced by this, maybe there were not enough adults out there to really do their 
thing.  Mr. Gensler suspects that we will see a lot of reproduction this year as there were 
enough adults out there.  An interesting phenomenon, and its happening this year, is we find 
almost no eggs in high-flow years.  In very low flow years, there are lots of egg salvage in the 
river, and the researchers find eggs everywhere.  In in these high-flow years, we find almost no 
eggs, but, yet we have lots of young fish in the fall.  
 
Vice Chair Kelly asked how the levees are holding up in the spoil bank areas with the 6,500 
CFS forecast.  Mr. Gensler responded that he did not don't know how they are holding up from 
an engineering standpoint; however, he believes we are seeing lower water levels against the 
levee for a given discharge than we saw in 2017.  He believes the action of 2017 helped to 
provide a little cleaning action, and it has not been long enough for more vegetation growth to 
come back.  The way flows went up this year, it was very orderly.  We had pretty good flows, 
even back in March, and things have just trended upwards at a steady, gradual rate ever since 
then with really only one little downward hiccup, which might cause some silt deposition, maybe 
some bars to form.  It seemed like the system is flushing itself relatively well this year.   
 
David Gensler added that MRGCD crews are working daily to monitor and repair things, and 
they are finding a lot of sloughs and seeps to take care of.  
 
e. Report on Levee Conditions due to High Water and MRGCD's Preventative 

Measures - Mike Hamman, CE/CEO, and Jason Casuga, Engineer Division 
Manager  
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Jason Casuga presented a slide show of pictures of various points of the riverbank where 
seepage has occurred.  He also showed pictures of bank sloughing.  He discussed the 
maintenance issues that occur of maintenance to repair and maintenance to dredge material out 
of the drains.  (Please refer to the slideshow of pictures.) 
 
Mr. Casuga also discussed monitoring.  MRGCD, ISC, Army Corps of Engineers, and Bureau of 
Reclamation are all working together to monitor.  Staff gauges were installed at specific spots 
along the levee that could be read via an app on one's cell phone.   
 
Vice Chair Kelly asked what was being for a filter as the slough areas are being backfilled.  
Jason Casuga responded that they are using filter fabric cloth. 
 
Vice Chair Kelly noted that in a year like this year, the levee system can be MRGCD's largest 
liability.  If MRGCD ever gets into emergency mode, Mr. Hamman has all the authority needed 
to call in Wagner Equipment and get a fleet of equipment to the spot.  We also have multiple 
contractors to call out if things get tenuous.   
 
Chairman Duggins asked how the Corrales siphon is doing.  Mr. Casuga reported that he 
believes the Corrales siphon is holding up okay.  The siphon itself is underwater, so there is not 
a perfect way to know, but he believes it has shown no structural issues.  
 
Chuck DuMars noted that it sounds like MRGCD is doing it can to anticipate what the river might 
bring and all the forces it may muster to deal with any big event that might occur this year.  
Jason Casuga agreed with Dr. DuMars statement.  Mr. Casuga believes MRGCD is being 
extremely proactive and has brought in partners where needed.    
 
f. Santa Ana Pueblo Request to Assist in the Resolution of "Indian Ditch" Concerns 

- Mike Hamman, CE/CEO  
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Mr. Hamman presented the letter from the Governor of Santa Ana requesting assistance from the District to help 
resolve a long-standing issue on the “Indian Ditch” in Algodones.  Mr. Hamman will be meeting with the Pueblo to 
resolve outstanding maintenance payments based upon the 1983 Agreement and will work with Director Sandoval 
and the BIA to schedule a mediation session to come to resolution and develop a long-term agreement satisfactory to 
both Pueblos and the District. 
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g. Consideration and Approval of Resolution #M-05-20-19-162, Authorizing CE/CEO 

and Chief Water Counsel to Execute Final Rio Rancho/Bosque del Sol "Settlement 
and Cooperative Water Agreement" - Dr. Charles DuMars, Chief Water Counsel 

 
Both Mr. DuMars and Mr. Hamman presented a brief overview of the Settlement Agreement and 
recommended the Board approve and authorize the CEO and Chief Water Counsel to sign the 
final document.  
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Vice Chair Kelly made the MOTION TO APPROVE RESOLUTION #M-05-20-19-162, 

SUBSTANTIALLY THE SAME AS REVIEWED BY THE BOARD ON MAY 20, 2019.  Director 
Baca seconded the motion.  The MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
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h. Report on the Six Middle Rio Grande Pueblos Coalition Meeting, May 2, 2019 - 
Mike Hamman, CE/CEO 

 
Mr. Hamman gave a brief report on the meeting that focused heavily on water operations during 
the high spring runoff and water storage plans.  Also provided an update on the PBU process 
and title transfer discussions. 
   
i. Approved Licenses for April 2019 (For Informational Purposes Only)  

 
Board members received the information in their board packets.  No discussion regarding this 
topic ensued.   
 

 
ADDED ITEM, Mike Hamman 
 
Mike Hamman reported that Jeanette Bustamante will begin phasing into retirement, which will 
be a six to eight-month process.  Ms. Bustamante will reduce her work scheduled to part-time at 
three days per week.  She will be transitioning her Board Meeting function to DeAnna Philips, 
with the goal of Ms. Philips taking over fully by July.  Ms. Bustamante will then begin working 
with Richard and others to become certified in procurement and contracting officer roles.   
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AGENDA ITEM NO. 10 – REPORT(S) FROM THE MRGCD ATTORNEY(S) (Chief Water 
Counsel and/or General Counsel)  
 
Chuck DuMars did not have anything to report.  
 
Bruce Wiggins reported that the U.S. Supreme Court denied Bill Turner's cert.  
 
AGENDA ITEM NO. 11 – REPORT(S) FROM THE MRGCD BOARD OF DIRECTORS  
 
a. Report on New Mexico Watershed and Dam Owners Coalition Conference May 1-3, 

2019 - Director Kelly  
 

Vice Chair Kelly reported the highlights of the conference were interacting with the new State 
Engineer, John D'Antonio, and Gary Esslinger, from EBC.  There was a lot of good-natured 
kidding and jokes told.  They had a good technical conference, where MRGCD received some 
PHDs.   
 
Vice Chair Kelly is not seeking reimbursement; therefore, no vote is required for approval.   
 
b. Report on Initial Conservation Meeting, May 14, 2019 - Directors Baca and Moore  
 
Director Baca reported that it was a very successful meeting with the initial members of the 
planning team.  Good questions were asked.  They discussed planning dates and initial ideas.  
They also discussed hiring someone to do the work.  Director Moore added that she was very 
pleased with the quality of each member and added that she thought everyone would work 
together cooperatively.   
 

Vice Chair Kelly made the MOTION TO APPROVE REPORT ON INITIAL 
CONSERVATION MEETING, MAY 14, 2019.  Director Dunning the motion.  The MOTION 
CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY. 

 
c. Report on Finance Committee Meeting, May 20, 2019 - Directors Kelly, Moore and 

Romero  
 
This topic was included in discussion in above Agenda Item 8.b.   
 
AGENDA ITEM NO. 12 – EXECUTIVE SESSION  
 

Vice Chair Kelly made the MOTION TO GO TO INTO EXECUTIVE SESSION.  Director 
Dunning seconded the motion.  Rollcall vote was administered with all members voting yes.  
The MOTION CARRIED.   

 
Director Dunning  Yes  Chairman Duggins Yes 
Director Baca  Yes  Director Moore Yes 

      Director Kelly  Yes  Director Romero Yes 
 Director Sandoval  Yes  
        

 
a. NMSA 1978 Open Meetings Act, Section 10-15-1(H)2 

1. Limited Personnel Matters - Performance Review of CE/CEO  
 
b. NMSA 1978 Open Meetings Act, Section 10-15-1(H)7 
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1. Threatened or Pending Litigation - Rio Rancho / Bosque del Sol Settlement 
Agreement  

 
Vice Chair Kelly made the MOTION TO RETURN TO REGULAR SESSION.  Director 

Moore seconded the motion.  Roll call vote was administered with all members voting yes.  The 
MOTION CARRIED.   

 
Director Dunning  Yes  Director Sandoval Yes 
Director Kelly  Yes  Director Moore Yes 

      Chairman Duggins Yes  Director Romero Yes 
 

  
Mr. Hamman’s performance was discussed during Executive Session.  The Board found that he 
has met and exceeded the Board's expectations with respect to the goals and objectives 
established, not just a year ago but over his tenure as Chief Engineer.  It was recommended 
that Mike Hamman's base salary be increased by 5% from his current pay.  
 

Vice Chair Kelly made the MOTION TO INCREASE MIKE HAMMAN'S BASE PAY BY 
5%, AS DISCUSSED DURING EXECUTIVE SESSION.  Director Romero seconded the motion.  
The MOTION CARRIED unanimously.  

 
With no further comments, questions or concerns, Director Romero made the MOTION 

TO ADJOURN THE MEETING.  Director Moore seconded the motion and the MOTION 
CARRIED unanimously. 
 

The meeting was adjourned at 6:35 p.m. 
 

Approved to be the correct Minutes of the Board of Directors of May 20, 2019.  
 
 
 
ATTESTED: 
 
 
 
______________________     ______________________________ 
David M. Fergeson     John P. Kelly, Vice Chair of the Board 
Secretary/Treasurer      Middle Rio Grande Conservancy District 


